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Proposed Board Recommendation 
 
Staff recommends that the Board approve management to enter into a consulting services 
agreement with gkkworks for master planning services in an amount not to exceed Thirty-Forty 
Seven Thousand Five Hundred Dollars ($47,500). 
 
Background 
 
The zoning of the parking lot parcel that is part of MSA-1 is zoned “P” (parking only).  The 
current “P” zoning restricts all usage and activity on the parking lot parcel to parking.  A zone 
variance expanded the use to allow for outside dining.  Staff previously recommended to the 
Board that the zoning be changed to “C2”.  The “C2” zoning designation will allow more 
flexible future development and use of the parcel, including construction of new buildings.  The 
zone change process, currently underway, requires plans and renderings to illustrate to 
stakeholders (City officials, community leaders, residents, etc.), the phased short term and long 
term development desired by MSA.  The Board previously gave direction to staff to solicit a 
consultant to provide these services. 
 
Primesource published an RFP for master planning services.  Four (4) firms were specifically 
targeted.  Two of the four provided a response.  The proposal by gkkworks while more expensive 
exhibited the expertise and experience that is needed for this project.  Gkkworks has extensive 
experience with the City of Los Angeles and has consulted with various schools (charter and 
non-charter) with similar projects.  Accordingly, Staff recommends the gkkworks proposal for 
approval. 
 
Schedule Impact 
 
No schedule impact. The goal is to develop short term and long term use of the parking lot to 
allow for future development and allow flexibility in use. 
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From:	 Caprice	Young,	Ed.D.,	CEO	&	Superintendent	

Staff	Lead:	 Patrick	Ontiveros,	General	Counsel	&	Director	of	Facilities		

RE:	 Approval	of	Agreement	with	gkkworks	for	Master	Planning	Services	



Budget Impact 
 
The source of payment for this consulting agreement is the proceeds from the 2014 Bond.  The 
cost will be billed on a time and material basis not to exceed $47,500 unless modified by change 
order.  
 
 
Attachments: 
 
Board Informative for MSA-1 Site Master Planning Services prepared by Primesource Project 
Management (includes RFP dated January 3, 2018, gkkworks proposal dated January 12, 
2018, and draft contract for services)  


















































































































































































